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February 27, 2019





Via Email provost@suny.edu  
 
Tod A. Laursen, Ph.D. 
Provost and Senior Vice Chancellor 
The State University of New York  
State University Plaza 
Albany, New York 12246 
RE:
SUNY Online White Paper

Dear Dr. Laursen:
Thank you for inviting us to respond to the February 5 SUNY Online White Paper.  Suffolk County Community College has been engaged in distance education for 21 years.  At the current time, we have 27 programs in which 50% or more of courses are offered in the online modality.  In fact, in academic year 2017 -’18, 15.6% (or 11,447 seats) of all course enrollments were taken in the online modality.  In the fall of 2018, 624 students took all of their coursework online. Despite commonly held beliefs about enrollees in online classes (non-traditional by age, work status, family responsibilities, etc.), our population parallels closely our overall student body.  These students reflect the typical age range, work commitments, and gender breakdown of our currently matriculated students.  The students currently enrolling in our online offerings are, by and large, our own matriculated students; the DE courses at the college are largely serving students of the local region, but have, in the spring of 2019, included some 69 online learners  from outside of the county, state, or nation.   We offer one fully online certificate and degree program.  

Faculty who desire to teach in the online modality take part in a rigorous one semester training program for which they contractually receive a 20% of load remission.  Within the Office of Academic Affairs, the College maintains the Center for Innovative Pedagogy under the direction of Dr. Camille Karlson supported by a small team of instructional designers, the Distance Education Committee (a representative governance and faculty union body), and the Office of Information Technology.  
The College is a member of NC-SARA and has recently completed SUNY’s Institutional Effectiveness Assessment process.  Seeking to ensure student success in the online modality, we have been carefully monitoring those statistics and are proud to acknowledge that during the 2017- ’18 academic year 71.1% of all online students received an A, B, or C in their classes. This compares well with our face-to-face success rate of 75.7%.   We are piloting an online readiness profile, are applying for a SUNY grant for online readiness training, and have enhanced our Academic Affairs webpage to include rich information on online education (see https://www.sunysuffolk.edu/explore-academics/online-education/index.jsp). In 2017 our online students participated in an anonymous OpenSUNY satisfaction survey for the first time.  With over 700 Suffolk students participating, the results were very positive.  With the assistance of the Office of Student Affairs, the College is addressing how to put into place equivalent student services for our fully online learners.

Administrators and faculty (through governance leadership) were invited to respond to SUNY’s Online White Paper and have provided the following feedback.  Based upon our experience with online education, it should be clear that Suffolk is committed to this modality.  However, the white paper raised some serious concerns.  Concerns and observations are enumerated below:

1. It appears that the white paper concentrates on the marketing and potential financial gain to the system and not on pedagogy.

2. The white paper provides insufficient attention to the complexities of offering quality and personalized student supports and services to the fully online learner.

3. The white paper’s mention of an OPM, likely a for-profit, raised some concerns related to faculty academic freedom, governance oversight, and issues related to faculty rank, promotion, and tenure.  It is the understanding of some faculty that these provisions are not apparent at some of the major online institutions.

4. Revenue allocation and related new program funding was unclear to most of our readers of the white paper.

5. The “charge back” constraints of community colleges for out-of-county students put us at a definite disadvantage within this market and will need to be addressed as part of this initiative.

6. The current policy related to financial aid and the traditional length of the semester will impede real competition with fully online programs where seven and eight week terms offer greater flexibility for the learner.  This also needs to be addressed in order to promote the student success agenda of community colleges.  Flexibility in location is offered with online, but no mention is made of flexibility in relation to length of term.

7. The proposed consolidation of degree programs requires greater clarification.

8. It is unclear how colleges choosing to opt out of what appears to be a shared service model will be able to do so.

9. While acknowledging that this is a draft, the implementation and communication plan is incomplete.

10. The focus appears to be on baccalaureate and graduation programs.  This is a concern as the non-traditional student has always been a priority of the state’s community colleges.
We are very grateful for the opportunity to offer feedback on this matter.  Please contact me if any clarification is needed.  Our own College Director of the Center for Innovative Pedagogy would be willing to serve on a SUNY committee related to this initiative if one is being considered.
Sincerely,
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Paul M. Beaudin, PhD
Vice President for Academic Affairs
Suffolk County Community College promotes intellectual discovery, physical development, social and ethical awareness, and economic opportunities 
for all through education that transforms lives, builds communities and improves society.
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